
 

PRINCIPAL’S MESSAGE 
 

Dear Parents/ Guardians, 

Happy New Year! I hope that 

everyone rested and enjoyed 

the break from school. 

Term 1 is quickly wrapping up 

with the end of January. 

Report cards will be going 

home February 15th.Teachers 

will be inviting parents in for 

interviews, but parents can 

also request an interview. 

Updated IEPs will also come 

home with the report cards 

for those students who 

require IEPs. We have 

scheduled Thursday, February 

15th in the evening for 

interviews and the morning of 

Friday, January 16th. Please 

work with your child’s teacher 

to arrange interview times. 

The Ski Day was a great 

success. Thank you to Ms. 

Oliveira for her fantastic 

organization and thank you 

to all the staff and parents 

who supported this trip. 

We are looking forward to 

celebrating Family Literacy 

Day in our Primary classes, 

Gr. 1-3, later this month. 

There will be a flyer coming 

home with more information. 

The Winter is a busy time 

behind the scenes. Parents of 

grade 8 students are very 

busy attending High School 

open houses and choosing 

courses. Our guidance 

counsellor Arlene Dixon is 

supporting students with the 

course selection program, My 

Blue Print. Special Education 

reviews are also taking place 

at this time of year. This is 

an important part of the 

IPRC, Identification, 

Placement, and Review 

Committee, process. 

The Duke of Connaught is a 

great place to learn. It is 

thrilling to see the high level 

of student engagement and 

the increase in student 

outcomes. Thank you for your 

ongoing support with your 

child’s learning. 

Sincerely, 

Beverly O’Brien - Principal 
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Toronto District School Board 

 

Focus On: Special Education 

 
The TDSB has received many questions and concerns related to Special Education 

recently. To respond to the most common questions, we have drafted a short Q&A. 

Should you continue to have questions about Special Education supports for your child, 

please connect directly with your Principal or the Special Education team. 

 

Will Special Education programs continue? 

 

Yes, Special Education programs will continue to be offered. The Enhancing Equity 

Task Force, specifically, recommends: 

Review Special Education Learning programs with an emphasis on: 

 Placement and inclusion of students with special education learning needs; 

 Retaining congregated sites while exploring options to include Special Education at a 

home school; 

 Professional development for staff; 

 Providing a process and clear information for collaborative decision-making about 

student needs, as well as a process to appeal and revise decisions; 

 Identifying physical and attitudinal barriers; 

 Ensuring that all families, including those new to Canada and those whose first 

language is not English, can successfully navigate the Special Education system with 

confidence. 

The report does not recommend phasing out or closing congregated Special 

Education sites or Special Education programs, which includes Gifted and Learning 

Disabilities (LD). Director Malloy confirmed that dismantling of congregated sites would 

not be included in staff recommendations, which will come forward on January 31, 2018. 

It is, however, important to review Special Education programs and services to assess the 

impact of these supports on students’ achievement and well-being. 

Will Gifted programs continue? 

 

Yes, Gifted special education classes (sometimes called congregated classes) will 

continue in TDSB schools. 

Are there changes to the criteria for an offer of placement to a Gifted Special 

Education Class? 

 

There are no changes to the criteria. An excerpt from the current Special Education 

Plan states: 

http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Elementary-School/Special-Education/Were-Here-to-Help
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Community/How-to-Get-Involved/Enhancing-Equity-Task-Force/Enhancing-Equity-Task-Force-Recommendations
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Community/How-to-Get-Involved/Enhancing-Equity-Task-Force/Enhancing-Equity-Task-Force-Recommendations
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Typically, students who are eligible for Special Education Class placement with 

intensive program support for Giftedness: 

 Demonstrate an unusually advanced degree of general intellectual ability 

 Demonstrate a significant need for enrichment programming, requiring differentiated 

learning experiences of a depth and breadth beyond those normally provided in the 

regular school program to satisfy the student’s level of educational 

potential Demonstrate evidence of significant challenges in interpersonal, social, 

emotional, and/or self-regulation development in the school setting 

 Have a Gifted Rating Scale – School Age Record Form (GRS-S) T score of 60 or higher 

in one of the 6 scales 

  

How does a parent/guardian transfer their child from a gifted program in another 

school board into a TDSB gifted special education class? 

 

Parents/Guardians register the student in the home school by address and, at that 

time, may share information about the special education needs of their child. 

Depending on the nature of those needs and, in consultation with special education 

staff and the school support team, the opportunity for a Special Education Program 

Recommendation Committee (SEPRC) meeting may be offered to parents/guardians. 

This process can happen once the student is registered but before they attend a TDSB 

school. 

 

A child has an exceptionality of giftedness and is currently placed in regular class in 

TDSB. Can a parent/guardian request a gifted special education class? 

 

Yes, a parent may request an Identification Placement and Review 

Committee meeting to talk about the student’s progress and needs. 

 

What happens when a student goes to an Identification, Placement and Review 

Committee (IPRC) for consideration of Giftedness? 

 

In the IPRC meeting, parents/guardians, the student’s teacher, school administrator 

and, if appropriate, the student, will be at the meeting. The IPRC will review all 

information and make a decision regarding exceptionality and placement.  As with all 

IPRCs, the committee will first consider how the needs of the student can be met in a 

regular class. The parent/guardian will be asked their preference regarding placement - 

regular class or special education class. Choice will continue. 

 

 

http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Elementary-School/Special-Education/Processes
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Elementary-School/Special-Education/Processes
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/portals/0/EarlyYears/SpecialEducation/IPRC.pdf
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/portals/0/EarlyYears/SpecialEducation/IPRC.pdf
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/portals/0/EarlyYears/SpecialEducation/IPRC.pdf
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How are Gifted students in the regular classroom supported? 

 

Gifted students in the regular classroom would have an Individual Education Plan (IEP) 

that would outline their unique learning needs and detail the enrichment program that 

would best support them. 

 

My child took the Universal Screening Process in the fall. Now what? 

 

Last year, the TDSB introduced a universal screening process for all Grade 3 students. 

The test has three objectives: 

 To provide information to the classroom teacher about the strengths and learning 

needs of each student to better support teachers’ programming for students; 

 To help teachers know when to bring a student forward to In-School Team (IST) or 

School Support Team (SST) for programming suggestions; and 

 To improve equity of access for all students to differentiated programming including 

the potential identification of students with a gifted exceptionality. 

Once students take the test, in early fall of Grade 3, students who meet the criteria for 

a possible exceptionality, including giftedness, will be considered through In-School 

Team for the next step in the process. As of December 21, 2017, all schools have 

received individual student results and they will be sent out to parents/guardians 

between now and February 18, 2018. Schools have already reviewed the summary 

results and are following the IST process noted above. 

Read more Qs and As about the Universal Screening Process. 

 

Is any assessment testing on hold? 

 

There is no postponement of any assessment process. Assessments are continuing as 

normal. 

Is it true that parents of students identified as gifted but who didn’t enroll in a gifted ISP 

are now unable to enroll in middle or high school? 

 

There has been no change in the placement process which follows an Identification, 

Placement and Review Committee.  The IPRC will review all information and make a 

decision regarding exceptionality and placement.  If the child meets the criteria for an 

exceptionality, as with all IPRCs, the committee will first consider how the needs of the 

student can be met in a regular class. The parent/guardian will be asked their 

preference regarding placement - regular class or congregated special education class. 

Choice will continue. 

http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Elementary-School/Special-Education/IEP
http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Portals/0/EarlyYears/SpecialEducation/TDSBUniversalScreeningProcessForAllGrade3Students-ParentInformation.pdfhttp:/www.tdsb.on.ca/Portals/0/EarlyYears/SpecialEducation/TDSBUniversalScreeningProcessForAllGrade3Students-Parent
applewebdata://301C3B6F-ED9E-446B-85CA-8669A3E9BD4E/-%20http:/www.tdsb.on.ca/Portals/0/Elementary/docs/SpecED/QA-TDSBUniversalScreeningProcessRevised2017.pdfhttp:/www.tdsb.on.ca/Portals/0/Elementary/docs/SpecED/QA-TDSBUniversalScreeningProcessRevised2017.pdf
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Grade 5/6 Ski Trip 
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Forest Fridays 

 

     Forest of Reading is in full swing at Duke of Connaught and our Polling Stations where students can 

vote for their favourite book in a category are open!  Many students are enjoying the 80 Canadian 

titles that were carefully selected by the Ontario Library Association.  Forest of Reading will continue 

until April 23 - please encourage your child to pick up their passport from Mrs. Zwolinski in the 

library.  Please note that books can be borrowed from both our school library and the Toronto Public 

Library. 

 

     One of Mrs. Zwolinski’s favourite Silverbirch Non-Fiction books was Stormy Seas: Stories of Young 

Boat Refugees by Mary Beth Leatherdale. This book tells the true story of five children who lived 

through harrowing experiences of setting sail in search of asylum from 1939 to today.  The book 

combines vivid contemporary collage-based design with dramatic storytelling to produce a book 

that makes for riveting reading as well as a source of timely information 

 

    AND there is another Forest of Reading Treat!  Virtual and interactive author visits! 

The schedule and sign up for the author visits are posted outside the library. Parents are also welcome 

to attend. 

 

     There is also a very special treat for Friday February 16.  You are invited to join Mrs. Zwolinski in the 

library at 11:00 am for a special reading of The Branch/Ma Branch Preferee by Mireille Messier and 

then join a virtual and interactive author visit from 11:30 am to 12:15 pm.  Ella Minnow Book Store will 

also have copies of Mereille Messier’s books available for purchase.  Please RSVP to Mrs. Zwolinski at 

tara.zwolinski@tdsb.on.ca - Looking forward to seeing you there! 

 

     You can also now get Forest of Reading ebooks!  You can either: Download the epic app on your 

table or visit www.getepic.com/sign-in and use Mrs. Zwolinski’s classroom code: SAG-5626.  In the 

guest mailbox you can find the Forest of Reading book collection.  Epic! Is a leading digital library for 

kids 12 & under and has thousands of e-book and audio titles.   

 

    Please mark your calendars for Tuesday February 13 to Monday February 20 as we are having our 

second online book fair with Ella Minnow!  Please consider supporting the Duke library by 

purchasing something from Ella Minnow.  Our in-person book fair will be in May. 

Finally, the Gerrard/Ashdale Toronto Public Library branch would like to invite all families to 

Library Bingo on Saturday January 27 from 10:30 to 11:30am.  There are many prizes to be 

won! 

 

 
 

mailto:tara.zwolinski@tdsb.on.ca
http://www.getepic.com/sign-in
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Forest Friday Virtual and Interactive Author Visits Schedule 

Date Time Title  Author Passport 

Feb 2 11:25-
12:25 

The Secret Path Screening 
from CBC 

Gord Downie and Jeff 
Lemire 

Red Maple 

Feb 9 1:00-1:45 Heartwood Hotel Kallie George Silverbirch Express 

Feb 16 11:00-
12:15 

*Special Reading of  
The Branch 

All families welcome! 

Mireille Messier Blue Spruce and Prix 
Peuplier 

Feb 23 11:00-
11:45 

The Winnowing Vickki VanSickle Red Maple 

March 2 11:30-
12:15 

French Toast Kari-Lynn Winters Blue Spruce 

March 2 1:00-1:45 Summer’s End Joel A Sutherland Red Maple 

March 9 11:00-
11:45 

Eat Up! Antonia Banyard Silver Birch Non-Fiction 

March 9 12:30-
1:15 

The Owl and The Lemming Roselyn Akulukjuk Blue Spruce 

March 
23 

12:30-
1:15 

The Way Back Home Allan Stratton Red Maple 

April 6 12:15-
1:00 

I Am Not a Number Jenny Kay Dupuis Silver Birch Express 

April 13 11:00-
11:45 

The Doll’s Eye Marina Cohen Silver Birch 

April 20 11:00-
11:45 

Milo and Georgie Bree Galbraith Blue Spruce 

April 20 12:30-
1:15 

The Secret Path Jeff Lemire Red Maple 

April 27 12:30-
1:15 

Shark Lady Jess Keating Blue Spruce 

May 4 11:30-
12:15 

Even Superheroes Have Bad 
Days 

Shelly Becker Blue Spruce 

May 4 1:00-1:45 The Stone Heart Faith Erin Hicks Silver Birch 

May 4 
 

12:30-
1:15 

Meatless? Sarah Elton Silver Birch NonFiction 
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Blue and White Day 
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Duke Rules the Court! 

Congratulations to our boys Grade 7 Volleyball team – they are City Champions! 

And to our Grade 8 Boys – Conference Champs! 

 

      

 

Grade 5/ 6 Hockey Schedule 

Thurs., Jan. 25 vs Kew Beach at Ted Reeve 

Tues., Jan. 30 vs Williamson at Ted Reeve 

Mon., Feb. 12 vs Kew Beach at Scarborough Gardens 

Thurs., Feb. 15 vs Williamson at Scarborough Gardens 

Game times are 12 to 1pm. 

 

Grade 7/8 Hockey Schedule 

Thurs., Jan. 18  vs Westwood at East York 

Wed., Jan. 24 vs Fern at Bill Bolton 

Fri., Jan 26 vs Cedarvale at Ted Reeve 

Fri., Feb. 2 vs Winona at Ted Reeve 

Mon., Feb 5 vs Hodgson at Ted Reeve 

Tues., Feb 13 vs Brock at Bill Bolton 

Game times are 8 to 9 am 
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Gr. 5/6 Girls Volleyball - Mr. Abbey 

Practices: Wednesdays and Thursdays @ 3:30pm Woodfield Gym 

Gr. 7/8 Girls Volleyball - Ms. Oliveira 

Practices: Mondays/Wednesdays @ 7:45am (Woodfield Gym) 

 

Gr. 7/8 Boys Basketball - Ms. Mak-Tubbs 

Practices: Tuesdays and Thursdays @ 7:45am (Woodfield Gym) 

Gr. 5/6 Boys Basketball - Ms. Hodgins 

Practices: Mondays and Wednesdays @ 11:25am 

 

Swim Team - Ms. Gothreau and Mr. Aishford 

Mondays: Grades 4 Swim Team 7:45 a.m. – 8:30 a.m. 

Tuesdays: Grades 5 Swim Team 7:45 a.m. – 8:30 a.m. 

Wednesdays: Grades 6 Swim Team 7:45 a.m. – 8:30 a.m. 

Thursdays:  Grades 7/8 Swim Team 7:45 a.m. – 8:30 a.m. 

 

Gr. 5-8 Badminton – Mr. Macdonald 

Tryout Schedule (Woodfield Gym) 

Grade 5/6: Tuesdays and Fridays after school  

Tues Jan 16th, 3:15-4:30 

Tues Jan 23rd, 3:15-4:30 

Fri Jan 26th, 3:15-4:30 

Grade 7/8: Mondays after school, Friday mornings 

Mon Jan 22nd, 3:15-4:30  

Fri Jan 26th, 7:30-8:30am 
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SAC  

Happy New Year from your School Advisory Council (SAC) executive! 

 

Hope you all had a lovely holiday and we look forward to an exciting 2018 at Duke! 

The end of 2017 was full of fun events at Duke and fundraising efforts have been very 

successful this school year. Thank you to everyone who made generous donations and 

supported our events. 

 

Our monthly coffee mornings are being suspended until the warmer weather returns - 

we are hopeful for their return on the first Friday of March.   

 

All parents are members of council and we hope to see and hear from more of you at 

our next SAC meeting on Tuesday, January 23th at 6:30pm, in the cafeteria. Childcare 

will be provided. 

 

Looking forward to seeing everyone at our first Movie Night of the year, this Thursday, 

January 18th at 5:30pm.  

 

Planning is underway for our Adult Social. More details to come in an upcoming Need 

to Read. SAC’s Need To Read (NTR) newsletter contains updates, school info, and 

important dates. If you are not receiving the NTR, visit the SAC website to sign 

up:www.dukesac.ca  

 

There are many ways for you to get involved at the school. We are always recruiting 

volunteers to help with upcoming events, and currently looking for parents interested 

in helping to plan our spring fair. If you wish to get more involved, please email us 

at info@dukesac.ca. It is only with volunteers that these community building and 

fundraising events happen. Let’s continue to work together to keep Duke’s school 

community strong! 

 

https://webmail.tdsb.on.ca/owa/redir.aspx?C=QRFpRb3X3IhLqSYco6IC5_byRfWakMmaa4QuXl5l5izo1I_ZOVzVCA..&URL=http%3a%2f%2fwww.dukesac.ca
https://webmail.tdsb.on.ca/owa/redir.aspx?C=qoCseuQHXxhsnMJtm9c_bldxz9O-yNqmcc-hzJ89unjo1I_ZOVzVCA..&URL=mailto%3ainfo%40dukesac.ca
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Babysitting Course 

Applegrove is offering a Babysitting Course on Saturday, January 20th from 9:30 am -

 4:30 pm. For a fee of $100 (limited subsidy available), participants receive training 

from professionals, a Red Cross certificate, lunch, a four-session placement with our 

afterschool program and a listing in our childcare registry upon completion. 

The afterschool placement would consist of four sessions, each two hours in duration 

with one of our afterschool groups with the guidance and supervision of afterschool 

staff. 

Participants are asked to bring an infant-sized doll or teddy bear, as well as a pen. For 

more information or to register, please visit our office or call 416-461-8143. 

Woodgreen Food Drive: 

 

Thanks to everyone who contributed! 
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Around the School 

 

 

                                         Emerson Teaching the Zones of Regulation! 

 

 

!                                     Professional learning with Julie Liu, French learning coach!       

 

 


